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Queenhill Medical Practice

Patient Participation Group

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting and Ordinary Meeting 
held on Tuesday, 16 January 2018
Present:  

Janet Jalfon (Chair), Barbara Courtenay, Vic Draper, Gerald Ellis, Janet Fowlds, Philp Pinnell, Lynne Poole (Practice Manager), Malcolm Saunders, Ernest Sweeney, Claire Turner (Practice Medical Administrative), Nick Wilkins
Apologies for Absence :

Barbara Fox
Introduction (Chair):

Janet J gave a brief introduction by mentioning the Group’s aim to work with and to support the Patients and Staff of the Practice.  

Minutes of the last Meeting:

Minutes of the last meeting had been circulated.  There were no matters arising.    
Treasurer’s Report:

QMP PPG funds had previously been held at the NatWest Bank (Warlingham Branch) with Janet J and Lynn Ticehurst as co-signatories of the account.  Due to the imminent closure of the NatWest Branch, the Group had agreed that the account should be moved to Barclays Bank.  During August 2017 the funds were moved to a new QMP PPG Account in Selsdon with a change in co-signatories (Lynn Ticehurst was replaced by Barbara C and Ernest S and Janet J remained as before).  It seems that, during the transfer of funds, a discrepancy was shown.  At the end of November, Janet J was tasked with investigating the discrepancy.  The matter is still unresolved and Janet J agreed to follow up.  

In the meantime, the Group agreed to accept the last received statement (dated 24 August – 23 Oct 2017) from Barclays Bank.  This shows the Opening Balance of the QMP PPG Account to be £271.73 and there has been no movement in or out of this account since its opening.
QMP PPG Constitution:

Barbara C expressed thanks to Gerald E for his advice relating to the revision of the Group’s Constitution.  The Group discussed the document and some minor alterations were made.  The revised Constitution was approved.

Election of QMP PPG Officers for the year 2018/2019:

No new nominations had been received.  The existing, previously elected officers agreed to continue in their roles.  Therefore, 
Chairman:  Janet Jalfon

Secretary:  Barbara Courtenay

Treasurer:  Ernest Sweeney
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General business:

DNAs (September 2017 – December 2017 inclusive):
Claire T reported on the number of missed appointments as follows:
	With:

	

	GP
	 66


	Nurse
	  42


	Healthcare Assistant
	  23


	Total


	 131


Claire T commented that overall the number of DNAs was less than in previous months.  She and Lynne P thought that this was largely due to the introduction of an automatic text messaging service which sends a reminder to the Patient 3 days and 1 day before the appointment time.  This service also gives the Patient the opportunity to cancel an appointment.  An appointment cancelled in this way is automatically and immediately returned to the diary and is again available for booking.  

At a previous PPG Meeting, it had been suggested that a message system might include reference to the amount of time and money that was wasted as a consequence of a missed appointment.  Lynne P explained that the text messaging facility is very limited in the number of character spaces so each message has to be brief.  It does not allow for any more than the minimum amount of information of date, time, etc.     

EMIS and Changes in administrative procedures at QMP:
EMIS Health (Egton Medical Information Systems), supplies electronic patient record systems and software used in primary care in England.  The majority of NHS providers in Croydon use EMIS software.  
Lynne P reported that the ‘switch’ of QMP clinical systems to EMIS took place on 26 October 2017.  It was not a smooth transfer and problems had occurred.  Some information had not transferred automatically consequently it required manual input.  The whole experience was very stressful for the Practice and all Staff had worked extremely hard to resolve the problems that were encountered.    

EMIS allows Patients to book appointments, order repeat medication, access some personal medical records, etc through desktop computers and through applications on mobile devices.  The new system will make it easier to quickly transfer relevant information between health care providers (GPs, hospitals, etc), when needed.  Patient information is shared unless the Patient has chosen to ‘opt out of information sharing’.  
QMP computing systems are backed up daily.    

Patients who had previously registered with Vision Online will be unable to access their most recent Patient records through Vision Online.  Instead they should use the relevant link to EMIS which can be found on the QMP website.  The Practice website has been updated and is a useful source of information including some applications regarding health matters that are available for mobile devices.   
Malcolm S commented that he found the new format of repeat prescriptions less clear to read.  
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CQC Inspection, 9 January 2018:

Lynne P reported that, on the 22 December 2017, the Practice was informed that it would be inspected by the CQC (Care Quality Commission) on 9 January 2018.  The Practice explained that the timing of this request was difficult bearing in mind the excessive workload put upon the Practice Staff to ensure that EMIS was functioning correctly.  However, the date wasn’t changed and the Inspection took place on 9 January.  
The last CQC Inspection of QMP took place on 30 September 2015.  Lynne P explained that there was no special reason why QMP was inspected again recently.  The CQC policy recommends that 6% of Practices which are rated as good or above are randomly selected to be inspected again approximately 2 years later.  

As part of the Inspection process Barbara C was interviewed (as a Patient and as a Member of the PPG) by the Lead Inspector who showed interest in the QMP Patient Satisfaction Survey 2017 and had noted that the PPG is very active.

QMP has yet to receive a report of the Inspection.               
‘flu Clinics 2017:
Thanks were expressed to those PPG Members who had supported the Practice Staff during the ‘flu Clinics.  Lynne P reported that, to date, approximately 1400 Patients had been vaccinated and QMP would continue to have vaccine available until the end of February 2018.  Patients may request vaccination however anyone, who is not entitled to a free vaccination, will be charged a small fee.  This also applies to vaccination offered elsewhere eg at a pharmacy.  

Talk.  28 November 2017.  Support for Carers:

Amy Deakin from the Croydon Carers’ Information Service talked to QMP Patients about the wide range of local support that is available at the Carers’ Support Centre, George Street, Croydon.  She emphasised that, in order that a person can be an effective Carer, the needs of the Carer, must be addressed.  The Carers’ Support Centre provides information, support and activities regarding health, wellbeing and social interaction and runs advice surgeries, workshops, etc.  These services can be accessed without a GP referral but Amy Deakin stressed the important role GPs can play in identifying Carers who would benefit from the support offered by the Service.  
Lynne P reported that QMP holds a register of Patients who are Carers and added that very often a Patient doesn’t recognise themselves as a Carer.   
Those PPG Members who attended Amy Deakin’s Talk thought that the Group could help by promoting the Croydon Carers’ Information Service.  Barbara C agreed to contact Amy Deakin requesting Carers’ Information packs be delivered to QMP.  

Please note.  Croydon Carers’ Information Service has a website (http://www.carersinfo.org.uk) which includes the opportunity to sign up for regular e-bulletins of latest news, events and information.
Patient Survey 2017:

On behalf of the QMP PPG Nick W had prepared and analysed a Patient Satisfaction Survey.  His 26 question survey responses gave rise to a 12-page report which Nick W had helpfully summarised.  
For the purpose of discussion, the summary was presented to the Group and is shown below.  
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    …………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………
QUEENHILL MEDICAL PRACTICE
SUMMARY OF 2017 PPG PATIENT SATISFACTION SURVEY

The intention was to review how patients experienced the practice and specifically asked what is particularly liked at the practice and what improvements might be made to its services.

The survey was made available to patients visiting the surgery from the middle of September including both the flu clinics on 23rd September and 14th October and was also sent out outline to designated e-mail addresses. The cut-off date was 31st October and surveys received subsequent to this date were not included in the findings.  
It is not known how many patients received a questionnaire. However 127 were returned and analysed. This represents 1.73% of the registered patient number of approximately 7300. Not everyone answered all the questions and therefore the total addition of all the responses is less than 127 for those questions. Similarly some questions could have more than one answer and therefore the total addition of these responses is more than 127 for those particular questions

127 surveys received and analysed.

RESULTS

51% were from patients in the age range of 55-74 and a further 27% from patients over 75.  Noting that the majority of responses were received from older patients, it was assumed that was because they are the main users of and the most frequent visitors to the practice. 
75% of patients have been with the practice for over 20 years.

42% found it very easy to make a doctor’s appointment and a further 50% found this fairly easy. Making an appointment that dovetailed with work and lifestyle commitments saw similar percentages.
However only 13% of patients found it easy to make an appointment with a doctor of their choice with 36% reporting this was not very easy at all.
75% said they could get an emergency appointment the same day.
90% of patients were happy for sanctions to be applied to those patients who miss appointments for no good reason.
28% of patients regularly read the notice boards and 64% do so occasionally. These percentages reduce significantly to 11% and 29% in respect of the practice newsletter with 35% stating that they have never read it.
72% thought an electronic message board to be a good idea.

50% of patients have never visited the practice website with only 7% visiting it regularly. However 78% are aware of the functionality of the website but prefer not to use it citing several reasons including lack of computer and computer literacy, connectivity issues, lack of full range of appointments and a preference for a more personal approach.  68% do not use the online services at all.
113 of the 127 respondents use the telephone to make their appointments.
92% of patients found it very easy or fairly easy to get through to the receptionists by phone, but this percentage reduces to 35% trying to ring a doctor or nurse. However 40% have never needed to do this.
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92% would describe the manner and attitude of doctors and nurses as excellent or good and 81% thought the receptionists were very helpful.
Only 56% of patients knew the surgery was open two evenings a week and 27% resorted to A&E instead of other external services when they needed to see a GP when the surgery was closed.
79% thought the practice covers the whole range of health services required, 82% described their experience of the practice as excellent or very good, and 71% would definitely recommend the practice.

What patients liked most about the practice

Helpful, kind, friendly staff

Longstanding, professional and efficient practice

Competent, attentive, caring and reassuring doctors

Location

Helpful, pleasant receptionists

Dr Hughes

Excellent nurses

Personal attention and wonderful care

Range of quality services and facilities

Same day appointments, especially for children

Suggested ideas for improvement

Ability to see doctor of choice on same day

Shorter waits for Dr Hughes

Weekend appointment availability for emergencies

Repeat prescription service

Technology improvement

Waiting room décor

NW281117

 ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………

The Group thanked Nick W for his work with the survey.  
Lynne P will present the survey findings to the Practice Staff with the view to forming an Action Plan for QMP. 

Group’s Forward Plan:

Recently, the Group had invited representatives from external organisations to talk to QMP Patients about their work.  Lynne P reported that the Practice would be very pleased if the PPG would continue to hold such sessions.  The Group agreed to do this and, after some discussion, decided that it was most appropriate to make use of the specialist knowledge of a number of QMP Staff for the benefit of QMP Patients.  Talks will be held at the surgery.    

A.O.B:
New QMP Staff:

Two nurses have recently joined the Practice – Nurse Karen Holloway and Nurse Sonia Henlon.    
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Online consultations:

Philip P asked if QMP is considering online consultations eg via Skype or applications on mobile devices.  Lynne P responded that, at QMP, both Patients and Staff benefit from face-to-face interaction and it is very unlikely that ‘remote’ consultations will be adopted at this present time.
Transfer of specialist care to General Practice:   

Ernest S expressed concern that Croydon CCG (Clinical Commissioning Group) is working towards transferring some specialist care, eg dermatology, from hospitals to General Practice.  Lynne P reported that GPs do not see this as a problem as many are trained in special areas of care, quoting Dr Hughes (dermatology and minor surgery), Dr Simmonds and Dr Chong (joint care) as examples.  Dr Hughes already performs minor surgical procedures on Patients who are not registered at QMP.  
Lynne P reported that, depending on the nature of the illness and the stability of the condition, there may be no need for a Patient to be monitored by consultants at hospitals as they can be managed in General Practice.     

N.A.P.P. eBulletins:
Some articles from the most recent e-bulletins relate to the following issues:   

· the current review of prescription medicines.  Some will no longer be routinely prescribed.

· new rules on blood donation came into force on 28 November 2017 allowing more people to donate blood without affecting the safety of supply.

· appeals for more people to take up cervical smear tests and screening for bowel cancer.  

To access the bulletins, go to www.napp.org.uk > resources > eBulletins > links for additional information. 
***********************************************************

Date of next Meeting:  Tuesday, 17 April 2018 at 6.30pm
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